NOTES

Interview with General of the XVII Brigade, Hector Jaime Fandino-Rincon

At Brigade Headquarters, Carepa, Antioquia, Colombia

Wednesday, April 20, 2005 

At 11:30 AM we met with the general for an hour in his office.  

Detailed notes of meeting: 

We opened the interview by introducing ourselves and expressing our interest in the progress of the investigation of the massacre. General Fandino was very courteous, but also very self-assured. 

He said that Apolinar Guerra and Elkin Tuberquia had been captured and accused of being guerrillas, but that the Defensoria had gotten them freed, arguing that they were not guerrillas and that they had been tortured.

The General said that they came in in January and denied what the Defensor and Father Giraldo had said.They insisted they were not tortured.

He said they gave this testimony to the Fiscalia and to the Procuraduria, so the FARC took revenge against their family.

 General Fandino said that Luis Eduardo Guerra called Elkin Tuberquia and told him that he wanted to quit the Peace Community. He said the FARC found out about that and killed him.

‘General Fandino said that Guerra and Tuberquia are safe in Bogota and he would arrange for us to interview them if we would like to do that.

General Fandino showed us a list of 500 complaints. He said.  ‘All of them except a few are lies.’  (We really did not see the list close up.  It appeared to just be a list of names.  It was only a few sheets of paper.)

‘On Dec. 6 the FARC decapitated 3 Indians in Las Playas, which appears to be true.

The General does not believe the Peace Community’s version of events.  He states that the bodies of the victims were discovered on February 25 and were not removed by the Fiscalia until February 26.  And the bodies were buried very deep.  The witness could not have found them by just removing a little bit of earth.

He also said that already on February 24,  the Peace Community sent an e-mail accusing the Army of the killing.  Also the Corporacion Libertad sent out the message on February 24 with all the details. He asked  how they knew what had happened.
General Fandino does not believe what the Peace Community has said, that a

witness escaped and came back and found blood and found the grave and the bodies all cut up. General Fandino does not believe that could had happened. 
General Fandino said he‘has a complete record of the whereabouts of all his troops.  Each commander has a Global Positioning Satellite (GPS).

The General said that the Feb. 24 e-mail was on the Peace Community’s web site. The Defensor called General Fandino on February 24 to tell him about the massacre and he was completely surprised.  So how did the Peace Community know all this on February 24?, the General asked.
He said “They did all this to make the Army look bad in front of the Inter-American Court.”
We asked about the status of Wilmar Durango.  We said that the members of the Peace Community had made a lot of complaints about him, stating that he was living at Brigade Headquarters, that he wore the uniforms of Police on some occasions, of Army on some occasions, and also acted as a paramilitary.  He had held them up and taken their money, saying that the guerrillas would get it otherwise.  He had taken part in a lot of illegal blockades and used them to steal property.  And he had threatened the life of Yorbelis Restrepo, who was killed just a few days after the threat.

General Fandino said that he thought that Wilmar was a criminal and that he had brought charges against him, but the Fiscalia had let him off.  He said that if there were any more complaints against Wilmar, he would have him charged again.

General Fandino said he thought that Gloria Cuartas and Father Giraldo”ought to be in jail”.  He showed us a civil complaint (demanda) that he has filed (or will be filing) against the two of them and the Corporacion Libertad.  It claims calumnia (defamation).

General Fandino gave us each a slick folder full of information against the Peace Community.  
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